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Introduction

This book is a true recollection of events since my first day as a naïve sixteen-year-old standing nervously outside Matron’s office at Blackburn Royal Infirmary in September 1966. It recalls the struggles and fears of coping not only with the fierce expectations of Matron and the senior nursing staff, but also the battle to deal with the unfamiliar sights and sounds of hospital life in the raw. The memories span forty-one vastly interesting and enjoyable years spent working in numerous busy wards and casualty departments, as well as working in the community as a practice nurse and a Marie Curie nurse. They include two years looking after the inmates of an all-male prison and ending my career working for Lancashire Police in an acute unit dealing with cases of sexual assault. Some sad memories are interspersed with many amusing ones, but my main reason for writing this book was to highlight the very high standards of patient care demanded under the now-defunct, old-fashioned matron system. During my working life there have been undreamed of advances in medical science, but I remain intensely proud of the training I received all those years ago and the obligation which was instilled in me to maintain the highest levels of professionalism when caring for my patients.

My stories are as accurate as memory will allow. All patient names have been changed to protect confidentiality, although a number of staff names have been included as a mark of my respect for their outstanding ability and professional qualities.




Chapter 1

It was September 1966 when I found myself standing outside Matron’s office at Blackburn Royal Infirmary (BRI) with about twenty other girls, all sixteen or seventeen years of age, anxious and giggling nervously, waiting to start our first day as cadet nurses. This had been my sole ambition since having my tonsils removed at the age of four. The nurses who had looked after me had been so kind and caring that they had held a complete fascination for me from then on. By the time I was sixteen I couldn’t wait to start work at the hospital. I had been interviewed by Matron some eight weeks earlier and she had asked why I wanted to become a nurse. She carefully noted my answer, and occasionally nodded and smiled encouragingly as the short interview proceeded. I was then directed to a room down the corridor to take both a maths and an English test. On their completion, I was informed that I would receive a letter in due course advising me whether I had been accepted. Two weeks later I received the confirmation that I had indeed been successful and should attend my induction at the end of summer. A list of essential items which I was expected to provide and bring with me on my first day was included with the letter and consisted of: a navy blue cardigan, flat black  shoes, a fob watch, a pen, a small torch and a pair of roundended scissors. I was elated; terrified but elated. Flippin’ ’eck, I was going to be a real nurse!

How hard could it be, though? I could see little problem in holding the hands of a few sickly people and mopping an occasional brow. Yes – I was definitely going to be a great nurse, second only to Miss Nightingale herself! Matron had seemed reasonably friendly during my interview, quite human really. Mind you, I wasn’t enamoured with the navy blue Crimplene uniform she wore, though I quite fancied the crispy, little, white ensemble propped on top of her head. Mmm, when I become matron the Crimplene would have to go, but the hat would definitely stay!

I remember the butterflies in my stomach as I stood with the other girls outside the office. My heart was pounding and my mouth was so dry that my lips stuck to my teeth. Looking around it was comforting to see that I wasn’t the only nervous person there. Indeed, one girl who had short, bright red hair was looking decidedly iffy.

It was 9.15am and everyone was getting restless as we waited for something to happen. The hospital was already a hive of activity, though, with people rushing around like headless chickens: porters pushing trolleys and wheelchairs with nurses accompanying them; office staff dashing to and fro with files and case notes; doctors striding along purposefully with stethoscopes dangling around their necks; and members of the public milling around, obviously lost, carefully scrutinising the numerous overhead signs. Suddenly I saw, bearing down on us at high speed, a very thin, sour-faced woman in a dark green uniform and white frilly cap carrying an armful of files,  looking particularly fierce and extremely agitated. She scowled at us and barked an order to wait in silence as she knocked on Matron’s door and hurried inside. Seconds later she came back out and demanded instant attention.

‘Listen carefully and answer your names when called.’

She read out all the names on her list and appeared satisfied that we were all present and correct. I couldn’t help thinking how pinched and miserable she looked, not at all welcoming. It beggared belief that this woman could be a member of the caring profession. I swear she could have turned milk sour with a single glance. We were ordered to line up in twos and follow her. It took a minute or so for everyone to organise themselves and then we were off down the corridor, marching like soldiers behind a Regimental Sergeant Major.

One or two brave souls mimicked the nurse and only just avoided getting caught when she unexpectedly turned around to demand complete silence. There was some muffled tittering in the ranks but another smouldering look quickly quelled the indiscipline. When we reached the end of the corridor we were led down a wide, tiled stairwell that led to the nurses’ quarters (lovingly referred to by the doctors as ‘The Virgins’ Retreat’). The whole area was tiled in drab green, brown and white and looked not unlike a public convenience. Eventually we were ushered into a cold, dark basement, which was to be our changing room for the next two years. The only objects in the room were dozens of lockers and several very large cardboard boxes. Some of the lockers were already occupied and displayed stickers with names on, while others had keys hanging from their locks awaiting new owners. The nurse in green (who was soon identified as Miss Hanlon, one of Matron’s assistants)  proceeded to open the cardboard boxes, which were full of freshly laundered but obviously pre-owned mauve uniforms. Gathering us around, she made it very clear that it was strictly forbidden (apparently on pain of death) for any cadet to go out of the hospital grounds wearing their uniform. She then called out our names once again and, on being summoned, we stepped forward. Eyeing us up and down, she rummaged in the boxes and threw four uniforms at each new recruit. Never once did I hear her ask anyone their size; and I don’t think she really cared. When it came to my turn she threw me two size 14s and two size 18s; the fact that I was a size 12 seemed to be quite irrelevant to her. She then left the room, giving us ten minutes to find ourselves a locker, change into uniform, put on our cardigans and work shoes and be ready for her inspection.

There was an immediate scrum to find a vacant locker. Civvies were discarded and everyone hurriedly changed into uniform. One or two cadets exchanged their ill-fitting dresses with each other. There was a lot of laughter, although I was more than a little put out because most of the girls were shorter than my five feet ten and no one was willing to swap with me – I looked like an advert for Oxfam or an escapee from an institution. In point of fact, we must have been a sorry sight but there was nothing we could do about it. Miss Hanlon came back precisely ten minutes later and we lined up for inspection. Anyone who had the audacity to complain was sent to the sewing room with a note saying that their uniform had to be lengthened; no matter that it was already touching the floor. This was the punishment for making waves. I made a mental note to avoid this woman at all costs.

The inspection didn’t go well. Two girls had forgotten to  bring black shoes and two others had shoes that weren’t flat. They were warned, in no uncertain terms, to bring the correct footwear the next day or be sent home. Our cardigans also created problems; one cadet had brought a black one, and another girl paraded a beige, hand-knitted creation. Miss Hanlon tut-tutted and sighed in irritation; it was navy blue or nothing. Hair had to be off the collar, no wispy bits were allowed, no shiny slides and only navy blue hair ribbons were permitted. Make-up was definitely out of the question and anyone found wearing eye shadow, eyeliner, lipstick or nail varnish had to remove it immediately. A plain wedding ring would be the only jewellery allowed and a fob watch the only timepiece permitted. Anyone not obeying these basic rules would be reprimanded and sent to Matron. I was beginning to wonder if I had strayed into an army barracks instead of a hospital but, as we all were in those days, I had been brought up to respect my elders and accept instructions without argument, whether I agreed or not, so I held my tongue. With uniform inspection over, Miss Hanlon ordered us to line up in twos once again. We were to have a medical.

Our letters of confirmation hadn’t mentioned this at all, but we lined up as instructed and were again ordered to follow our new RSM in silence as she led us further down another long, lonely corridor into the bowels of the nurses’ quarters. We were shown into a cold, musty room that, apart from six large upright wooden chairs along one wall, was completely empty. A door at the far end led to a block of toilets and opposite these was the room where we were to have our medical. We were abruptly instructed to strip down to our bra and knickers and provide a urine specimen in the containers which were handed  out. I was mortified. Did this woman not realise that, apart from my family doctor, no one had ever seen me undressed before? If I had known in advance I would have asked Mum to buy me some new underwear, instead of having to stand there feeling very embarrassed in tatty school knickers and a greying M&S bra. Holding a container of wee and trying to cover up at the same time was no easy task. We weren’t even allowed the luxury of a gown to hide our blushes. But at least I could see I wasn’t the only one wearing school drawers.

When it was my turn, Miss Hanlon shouted my name and I made my way into the medical room. She took my specimen, handling it as though it was an explosive device, and dipped a multicoloured strip from a bottle into the urine, checked it against a chart and wrote something in a file. Not a word was spoken. I had to be weighed and measured before I clambered on to the examination couch – a huge, dark brown leather bed, which necessitated standing on a footstool in order to reach it. How all the shorter girls managed the climb I could only imagine. The head end of the couch tilted forward like a deckchair, the bedcover was a rough paper sheet and there was no blanket or pillow. I felt exposed and vulnerable. An elderly, white-haired doctor was sitting at a desk near my feet still scribbling notes on the previous victim. He didn’t look up or speak until he had finished writing, but eventually came over to me with a friendly smile on his face. He seemed perfectly amiable and down to earth; until he asked if I had ever been pregnant! I felt myself blushing to the roots of my hair and couldn’t speak. I simply shook my head. (Periods, pregnancy and boys were never discussed in our house. I even remember Dad switching off wildlife programmes on the telly, especially if  there was a risk of seeing naked people or copulating animals.) He then asked me when my last period was. The man was obsessed; it was all he seemed to be concerned about. And I felt myself getting hotter by the minute. Having acknowledged my answers he listened to my heart, checked my blood pressure, prodded my stomach, looked into my eyes and my ears and then bawled, ‘Right, off you go.’ I couldn’t get out of there fast enough. Damn cheek of the man! Several remaining cadets had yet to be seen but those who had already been examined were allowed to go for coffee in an adjacent room, where some of the girls were muttering and complaining. One or two had been told off for being overweight and those cadets who smoked were positively glowered at and had ‘SMOKER’ emblazoned in large red letters across the top of their notes. (Quite funny really, as I was sure that I saw a pipe and an ashtray on the doctor’s desk and he wasn’t exactly sylph-like either!)

After everyone had been tapped, poked, pummelled and insulted, Miss Hanlon offered us a tour of the hospital. This was to be followed by lunch and then we were to find out our work placements.

Our first port of call was the pathology laboratory. This department was situated on the ground floor just around the corner from Matron’s office. Now dressed in our tasteful mauve uniforms and feeling very excited and proud of ourselves, we followed Miss Hanlon into the laboratory. Passing through the double swing doors we came across a solitary domestic, heavily laden with mops, buckets and all manner of cleaning materials. She was totally engaged in the scrubbing and polishing of an already spotlessly clean corridor and was less than pleased when she realised we were all about to venture on to her newly  mopped floor. She had dutifully put out a sign warning people about the wet surface but, when she saw all of us bearing down on her, she grudgingly pointed at her sign and barked at us to be careful where we walked. Miss Hanlon sniffed haughtily and completely ignored her, before proceeding through a narrow door marked ‘Reception Office’. All patients attending the laboratory for an appointment (whether it was to have a blood sample taken or to go to a specialised clinic) had to book in at the reception window before being shown through to where they had to wait. Similarly, permission had to be sought before we could enter the department. After a quick telephone call made by the office receptionist, a tall, thin, middle-aged lady dressed in a white coat appeared from down the corridor and introduced herself as the supervisor who had been designated to show us around.

Starting at the end of the corridor, the first room we entered was Bacteriology. We all shuffled en masse into this untidylooking section of the laboratory and were instantly transfixed at the scene that greeted us: men and women in surgical masks, white coats and surgical gloves were surrounded by dozens of samples of sputum, urine, stools, blood and heaven knows what else. Individual plastic containers were being examined, dipped into and their contents spread on to small glass culture dishes, which were then placed in incubators to see if they grew any of the myriad types of germs that could be causing a particular patient’s ill health. The process could sometimes take several days to complete; during which each specimen was meticulously and regularly checked by laboratory staff to see if any organisms had begun to grow. If so, a sample was taken and placed under a microscope which would then hopefully identify the culprit,  after which an appropriate antibiotic could be recommended to the doctor who was responsible for that patient.

We were allowed to look down a number of microscopes while a laboratory technician explained in detail what each specimen showed and what symptoms a patient would be likely to present with, if they were unlucky enough to catch one of them. I have to say that they all looked very similar to me, but the technician assured us that some were bacteria or fungi, which needed treating with antibiotics or antifungal medication, others were viruses, for which no amount of antibiotics would be of any value because they went through pre-defined stages and caused unpleasant symptoms but once they had run their natural course would disappear and the patient would recover naturally. It was simply fascinating, but the one thing that was stomach churning was the smell: a mixture of disinfectant, cleaning materials, open specimen containers and the general heat within the department all seemed to mingle together to result in a nauseating stink. It was no wonder they had to wear masks. As well as protecting the wearer from germs, perfume sprayed inside the mask made the job a little more bearable. Air fresheners were in evidence on a number of window ledges but were virtually ineffective and, before too long, a number of cadets were pinching their noses and groaning in discomfort. How anyone in their right mind could work in there was beyond my comprehension.

In the next part of the laboratory designated Histology, there were seemingly endless shelves laden with different-sized jars filled with formaldehyde (a preservative of formic acid), each containing a different organ of the body. We were shown an appendix (which we were assured had been removed from a  patient that very morning), together with a cancerous lung, which could only be described as gruesome and came with a stern lecture from Miss Hanlon to all the smokers present. There were stomachs and diseased wombs and a wide variety of other organs, some of which had been there for many years and were now used solely for teaching purposes.

One specimen that caught my eye was a jar containing an aborted foetus. I was fascinated to see the tiny arms, legs and face, all in the early stages of development. It made me feel quite humble knowing that I could have been in that jar. My sister had been born two years earlier than me and Mum had endured a very difficult pregnancy due to an underlying heart condition and had spent many weeks on hospital bed rest prior to the birth. She had been warned by her doctors at the time never to have any more children as there was a high risk of mortality for both her and any subsequent baby. However, two years later Mum had an unplanned pregnancy and she was strongly advised to terminate as soon as possible. She refused and thankfully the pregnancy went well before I emerged fit and healthy.

One of the other cadets called Kathleen had to choke back tears when she saw the foetus because she found the reality of abortion so difficult to come to terms with. There was a reflective silence within the group, but we realised that inevitably we were going to come across such sights time and time again. We all needed to deal with it as best we could and not make judgements, although it certainly affected Anne as well (the redhead who had looked uncomfortable outside Matron’s office), who had turned white as a sheet and almost fainted. A chair appeared as if by magic and her head was  unceremoniously pushed between her knees. There were nervous giggles from one or two of the other girls but Anne looked pretty ghastly. Without further ado we were told to continue with the tour and leave our fellow cadet to recover. Much later Anne was to confide in me that she had absolutely no wish or vocation to train as a nurse, but it was a tradition in her family dating back several generations that all first-born daughters become nurses and, like them, she was expected to continue this unreasonable expectation regardless of her own wishes. I wondered how on earth she would ever cope.

The last area we were allowed to see within the laboratory before moving on was Haematology. This was a department in itself and, apparently, was always chaotically busy. Every out-patient and in-patient’s blood was dealt with here, whether it was for routine checks or for emergency transfusions. Specialised clinics were also held within Haematology to monitor people who had cardiac problems and were being treated with anticoagulants (anti-blood-clotting tablets), or for people suffering with a variety of blood-borne cancers such as leukaemia, who were on chemotherapy and needed to be monitored regularly. The consultant haematologist would see literally dozens of people at every clinic at any one time, his work was frantically busy and, as we walked around the area, patients were already gathering at the receptionist’s window waving their appointment cards in the air anxious to be seen promptly (it was a first-come, first-served basis). Considering how busy the department was, the haematology staff were very patient with us, trying their best to answer our questions without hurrying us, but it was soon very evident from the volume of grumbles coming from the growing number of waiting patients  that the natives were getting restless. Miss Hanlon felt it better that we moved on.

After leaving the laboratory, she advised us that she was going to show us two very different wards. The first was situated in the old part of the hospital, which had wards laid out in the traditional Nightingale fashion, and the second was in the newly built modern wing. To get to the old wing we came out of the laboratory on to the main corridor, heading back in the direction of the nurses’ quarters, and turned to climb a wide, poorly lit flight of stairs on the left which brought us out on to the top corridor. Some cadets, already out of breath at the effort of climbing the stairs, stood mesmerised looking both right and left, awestruck at the sheer length of the corridor, which seemed to stretch for miles. Even though the whole area was obviously old and was decorated in the most miserable, drab colours, it was sparklingly clean, thanks to a team of domestics in their blue check overalls who were still in the process of mopping floors and washing down the old flaky paintwork, clearly proud of their efforts. In 1966 these workers were employed directly by the hospital to clean their own specific areas on a daily basis and, for many of them, it was a matter of pride that high standards were maintained. But they also knew that if anything was not up-to-scratch, Matron would be on to them like a ton of bricks.

Miss Hanlon urged us along and, as we neared the ward, a large cage-like lift to our right rattled and squeaked to a halt. Two porters in long grey coats emerged; both were pushing heavy trolleys bearing large, black-and-white metal cylinders that Miss Hanlon informed us contained oxygen. The sisters on the old wards had to request these cumbersome monstrosities  as and when they were needed, and they were then brought up from the basement and transported directly to the patient’s bedside.

As we reached the end of the corridor it opened out into an atrium with a large central well in the floor, surrounded by an ornate metal and highly polished wooden railing, which fell some thirty feet to ground level where the surface was a beautiful and intricate mosaic tiled pattern. The whole area was wonderfully light due to large, stained-glass windows and a glass roof. The effect was stunning and the workmanship breathtaking. Two wards led off this atrium and we were shown into what we were told was a female medical ward.

The ward itself was spacious, light and airy, and metal-framed beds lined three sides of the ward with a large wooden writing desk in the centre. We were advised that this desk was for the nurses to write their patients’ reports on, and was especially useful at night as the night nurses could see at a glance if any patient needed their help.

The ward sister, a tall slim redhead, quickly came over to greet us. She acknowledged Miss Hanlon with a smile and within seconds was taking us around the ward, introducing us to her patients and the nurses who were caring for them, giving us a short talk about the type of patients who were on her ward. They tended to be coronaries, asthmatics and chest patients, together with a diverse range of other medical conditions such as diabetes and anaemia. She spoke to us in simple terms so we could all understand but without being the least bit patronising, and it was evident that she was very proud of her ward and her staff.

The whole ward was immaculate and there was a military  precision to the way the beds were in complete alignment but, most importantly of all, the patients were smiling, comfortable and appeared content. The porters we had seen a few minutes earlier were now busy exchanging the empty oxygen cylinders for full ones and were making quite a din as they successfully attempted to unscrew a sticking valve that needed loosening in order to release the oxygen. A nurse immediately went to the patient’s bedside and transferred the mask and tubing from the empty to the full cylinder and the flow was switched on with a distinctive whoosh. Once it was established that the exchange was satisfactory, the two porters apologised for the noise and trundled away with the now-empty cylinders, puffing and panting from the struggle.

Some patients had curtains around their beds and were being washed, changed and made comfortable; others were being helped to the dayroom (a small, comfortable room situated within the ward itself on the left-hand side as you entered). There was a large television for them to watch or an assortment of newspapers and out-of-date magazines to read. It was chaotically busy but seemed to run like clockwork. The thing that struck me most was the way the nurses were scurrying around doing umpteen jobs at the same time, while still managing to remain quiet, friendly and efficient. One nurse was responsible for taking temperatures, blood pressures and pulses, which she recorded on charts hanging from the foot of each bed, while two others were giving out medicines from a large trolley, making sure that each patient had actually swallowed them before moving on to the next. The ward cadet, who we recognised by her mauve uniform, was pushing a trolley around collecting water jugs and glasses, in order to wash and replace  them, as well as taking the flower vases that needed water changing. An auxiliary (nursing assistant) was helping one of the nurses behind a curtain and kept popping in and out for one thing or another. All in all I was very impressed and couldn’t wait to start doing it all myself.

The thing that did confuse some of us was the number of different uniforms that the staff wore. One cadet plucked up the courage to ask the ward sister if she could explain why there were so many different types. Sister smiled and agreed that it did take some getting used to at first, but she was happy to describe the hierarchy of the nursing structure within the hospital for us. Matron was the senior nurse in every hospital, responsible for all nursing and domestic staff, patient care, general standards and the efficient running of all wards and departments. Usually career nurses, their entire lives were devoted to the care and interests of their staff and patients. Matron’s uniform varied from hospital to hospital according to preference, but our own matron wore a long-sleeved, belowthe-knee navy blue dress that sported a particularly frilly white broderie anglaise starched collar and matching cap. She had a deputy matron who wore dark green and who deputised for her when she was absent.

On every ward and in many of the departments, there were two sisters, one senior and one junior; both wore identical navy blue dresses with starched aprons, caps and cuffs. Staff nurses came next in the pecking order, the number depending on the size of the ward or the type of department but usually there were two of them and they wore royal blue. The staff nurses were expected to deputise for sister if she was absent on holiday or off the ward for whatever reason, and they were also  responsible for helping to train and support students and pupil nurses who were working on their ward.

In the 1960s, hospitals used an apprenticeship system for training nurses. The trainees attended lectures part-time and worked on the wards the remainder of the time. There were two types of training available; one was a reduced training that lasted only two years and enabled the nurse to attain the State Enrolled Nurse (SEN) qualification. During training these nurses were regarded as pupils rather than students and wore green-and-white striped uniforms with a plain white cap in their first year and a white cap with a green stripe across the front in their second year. This was for identity purposes only, so that other medical or nursing staff could tell at a glance what level of education they had reached. Once they had qualified they wore dark green and were addressed simply as nurse.

Student nurses, on the other hand, completed a three-year course and were expected to pass both theoretical and a series of hands-on practical assessments, as well as a practical examination set by the General Nursing Council, before qualifying as a State Registered Nurse (SRN) and being appointed to a staff nurse post. Promotion beyond the post of staff nurse was not generally open to anyone without the SRN qualification. All students, regardless of their year, wore sky blue and (like the pupils) their caps denoted their level of training. A first-year student wore a plain white cap, a second-year student had a tiny blue squiggle across their cap and the third years had a broad blue band across theirs.

And then there were the auxiliaries. Their job was to help the nurses wherever they were needed, whether it was making beds or helping to give bed baths to patients. They also carried  out many domestic duties such as cleaning lockers, washing and changing beds, and even mopping the floors after spillages. These untrained ladies (there were some male orderlies, but they were few and far between) were the backbone of the wards and some had worked on the same ward for many years. They wore green-and-white check dresses with a green apron.

Last but not least were the cadets. They could start work in the hospital at the age of sixteen but had to be at least eighteen before being considered for formal training. In my case, during the two years I would be a cadet, I could expect to be sent on day release to the local polytechnic college to study basic biology, chemistry and physics (as they had not necessarily been studied at school), along with anatomy and physiology, and we would also be taught the basics of invalid cookery (dealing with the various different dietary requirements for specific illnesses). This would culminate in my taking the NHS State Preliminary Examinations. Every hospital operated differently as far as cadets were concerned, but at Blackburn Royal the first-year cadets were never allowed to work on the wards. Instead they were allocated posts in the numerous departments, where they learned how these hives of activity played a vital role in the day-to-day running of the hospital. It was only when we had turned seventeen that we were allowed to go on the wards. Other hospitals sometimes worked differently, it was down to the individual matron and the number of candidates they had decided to take on. Cadets’ uniforms were mauve and there was no distinction made between first and second year. Every single item of uniform was expected to be pristine at all times, regardless of position or title. The hospital laundry provided this essential service for every member of staff.

After this run-through, Miss Hanlon was desperately looking at her watch as we still had a lot to see and not much time left before lunch. We quickly left the ward itself and moved on to the sluice, which was the room where all the bedpans were washed, cleaned and sterilised, and the treatment room, which was where the sterile dressings, syringes, instruments and refrigerators containing the numerous injections were stored. We didn’t have much time to see either of these in great detail and had to content ourselves with a brief glance before giving our genuine thanks to Sister for her time before heading back down the two flights of stairs into the basement.

The basement was very old and dilapidated with massive heating pipes running the full length of the ceiling, which made the corridors hot and humid. Unbelievably, even down here the domestics were slaving away! I felt quite sorry for these ladies as their work was not only hot but, regardless of the state of the floors, they still had to be mopped and the surfaces cleaned and who was even going to notice? The paintwork on the walls and window frames was in desperate need of decoration, yet the floor was spotlessly clean despite being almost worn away. It was certainly a labour of love for these people working in these difficult conditions.

As we walked down the corridor, Miss Hanlon pointed out a department on the right-hand side where all the medical and surgical instruments, syringes, dressings and theatre garments were cleaned, sterilised and stored. Known as CSSD (Central Sterile Supply Department), the temperature was absolutely stifling and at first glance it looked very much like a mini factory. This busy department provided an outstanding service to every ward and department throughout the hospital. Not  having the benefit of pre-packed sterile disposable instruments or dressings in those days, everything had to be re-used, so this department scrubbed, sterilised and re-distributed all these essentials on a daily basis. Without this service, the hospital would no doubt have quickly ground to a halt.

Next we visited the hospital kitchens. For hygiene purposes you were not allowed into the kitchens without first changing into appropriate clothing but, because of our numbers, this clearly wasn’t going to happen so we had to content ourselves with peering over each other’s shoulders. We could see both men and women dressed from head to toe in white overalls, hats and hard, flat shoes doing a whole variety of jobs, from peeling vegetables to chopping up meat. The smell was not exactly appetising and the mixture of soggy cabbage and rice pudding reminded me of school dinners. But one of the cooks was stirring what looked like a massive vat of custard while another lady was preparing huge trays of jam roly-poly and several stomachs began grumbling in unison. Obviously beginning to feel hungry herself, Miss Hanlon decided to take us swiftly to our final destination – Ward 2. This was the basement ward in the new tower block and was situated next to the staff canteen. The New Wing, as it was called, was a great source of pride within the hospital and had been opened only a few months earlier by Princess Anne, and Miss Hanlon couldn’t wait for us to see it.

She took us to the sister’s office and asked the senior sister on duty if it was convenient to give us a tour. Unfortunately she was very short-staffed and was inundated with queries that only she could deal with so, much to the annoyance of Miss Hanlon, she declined to offer her own services but said she  was more than happy for Miss Hanlon to show us around without a chaperone.

Miss Hanlon did not look very pleased but said nothing; instead she turned to us and explained that there were six wards in the New Wing numbered from 2 to 7 (no one knew what happened to Ward 1) and each housed thirty-two patients. Every ward was a mirror image of the others, in that they were divided into sixteen male patients on the left-hand side and sixteen female patients on the right. A large double dayroom, which was full of comfortable easy chairs and a television, was divided by a folding partition down the middle, to separate the men from the women. The rooms were light and positively luxurious compared to the older ward. Thick carpets covered the floors and colourful floral curtains hung at the enormous, double-glazed windows; there were even paintings and ornaments on display, which made an even starker contrast to the old wing.

Miss Hanlon decided to take us on to the female side where it was a little bit quieter at the time. There were three four-bed cubicles and four single side-wards on both sides, along with an oval-shaped nurses’ station, a toilet block, a bathroom and a sluice. As each cubicle was the same as the other, it was only necessary to show us the first one, where we found four lovely ladies sitting happily by their beds chatting to each other and comparing notes on their progress. The cubicle looked virtually brand new; a fresh smell of paint still lingered all those months later. There was not so much as a finger mark or a speck of dust anywhere, yet two female domestics were busily cleaning down the windowsills, chairs and curtain rails; in fact, any and every surface that was likely to hold dust or dirt. They were  both middle-aged and looked as though they were really enjoying their job, considering the amount of elbow grease they were using. One of the domestics, a chubby little lady with a beaming smile, was chatting away non-stop to the patients as she cleaned and, from the expression on the patients’ faces, this lady was not only a cleaner to them but a friend as well. When the domestics saw us approaching, they made themselves scarce and disappeared into the next cubicle to carry on with their work.

The cubicle had two very large windows that were divided in the centre by a small washbasin where the staff washed their hands. A soap dispenser and paper-towel holder were fixed to the wall above the sink and everything was so neat it looked untouched by human hand. The two beds on the right faced the pair on the left and over each bed was a wheeled table from which the patients ate their meals, all in perfect alignment. The counterpanes were new and perfectly placed; in fact, they were almost standing to attention they were so straight. There wasn’t a crease or a mark anywhere; it really had to be seen to be appreciated. Oh, and not to forget the hospital corners; they had a perfect forty-five degree angle to them, and I smiled to myself at the prospect of trying to achieve such precision. Next to each bed was a modern locker for the patients to store their belongings and each one was festooned with Get Well cards and overflowing flower vases.

The most important pieces of equipment were the piped oxygen and suction fixtures behind every bed. No lugging heavy oxygen cylinders here – everything was on tap. Suction was usually only needed if a patient was unconscious and therefore unable to swallow their own saliva. A very fine rubber or plastic  tube was placed on to the end of the suction outlet coming out of the wall and inserted into the patient’s mouth in order to clear the airway fast, acting rather like a vacuum cleaner by sucking away any loose debris, saliva or vomit, enabling the patient to breathe clearly. I can only imagine what a difference this concept must have made to both the nurses and patients. It must have been heaven to be able simply to reach behind a bed rather than to have to run down the ward and drag heavy equipment back to the bedside.

The one other innovation available behind every locker was a handheld buzzer, which allowed every patient to request assistance when needed. Once the buzzer had been pressed, a light would come on outside the corresponding cubicle, as well as on the ceiling between the wards, which told the nurse at a glance whether they were needed on the male or female side and which cubicle needed assistance. It must have been far better to be able to summon a nurse quickly and discreetly, than have to wait and simply hope that someone would arrive in time, especially if it was a bedpan that was needed.

I could see now why Miss Hanlon was so proud of the New Wing; it must have been a godsend to staff and patients alike. There were other areas to see but we had run out of time, so finally we were deposited in the staff dining room and allowed thirty minutes for lunch before being escorted to our initial placements. After our meal, Miss Hanlon produced her list of names, gathered us all together like a mother hen and escorted us around the hospital once more, dropping off new cadets in dribs and drabs at the departments in which they were to work.




Chapter 2

My initial disappointment, when I realised we were too young to be allowed to work on a ward, had turned to excitement when I learned that I was assigned to the X-ray Department along with two other new cadets. When Miss Hanlon had initially shown us around the hospital she had avoided X-ray because the staff were dealing with a serious road traffic accident, but now she thrust us forward into what was the office-cum-reception to introduce us to the department manager. Audrey was a small, slim, middle-aged lady, who welcomed us warmly and showed us around her department with considerable pride, introducing us to each member of staff in turn. The waiting room, which was more like a corridor than a room, was packed to capacity. People were parked in wheelchairs, on stretchers or balancing on crutches, some pacing up and down impatiently and others sporting a variety of splints and bandages. We picked our way through the chaos, taking great care not to trip over or collide with any outstretched limbs, which were probably painful enough already, as Audrey proceeded to give us the full tour, explaining departmental rules and procedures as we went along.

Naturally, our first and most important introduction was to  the boss, the Chief Radiologist, Mr Wilson, who seemed particularly stressed and grumpy that afternoon. He must have been at least sixty years old, which to my sixteen-year-old eyes was very definitely ancient, if not hovering on the point of death. We found him in his office, which was a long, narrow, darkened room, propped up in front of a pile of x-rays and an illuminated screen studying the processed film plates closely and reporting on them. As Chief Radiologist this was his expertise and his lone responsibility. A very attractive young lady called Tracy who looked to be in her twenties, was his secretary, and she was busy scribbling his findings in shorthand as he dictated. As Audrey ushered us into the room, he immediately stood up and I observed that he was wearing a short white jacket, had a pen behind one ear and a cigarette stuck behind the other. He was extremely round-shouldered and scrawny, with grey hair cropped very short in a crew cut and didn’t look the least bit friendly. When we were introduced to him, he never said a word, merely peered at us over his glasses as if we were from another planet and grunted. Having actually got up off his backside to leave the room (not simply out of politeness, as I first thought), he scowled and left us standing there feeling distinctly apprehensive. Audrey looked exasperated but assured us this wasn’t to be taken personally as he was always the same: a man of few words. She told us we would soon get used to him, but I wasn’t altogether convinced.

Next to his office was a large rest room where most of the all-female staff were having a morning cuppa before starting their day’s work. There were six radiographers (which was their official title) ranging in age from about thirty to late middle-age, and they all eyed us up and down with friendly interest before  welcoming us into the fold. We were told that we would be working alongside each of them at some stage over the next few weeks and not to be afraid of asking questions at any time. Our duties would vary from filing x-rays and forms to chaperoning patients and helping the radiographers wherever necessary. My butterflies hadn’t gone away but I felt a little easier knowing that they all appeared to be quite friendly and, in point of fact, they went out of their way to make us really welcome over the next few weeks.

There were four x-ray rooms: two were for patients coming directly from Casualty, one was for diagnostic deep x-rays, and the last room was integrated within a separate clinic upstairs specialising in chest problems. The radiographers there simply took chest x-rays as and when the consultant running the clinic requested them. Patients with tuberculosis or suffering from lung cancer were among some of the most typical categories of patients attending.

The most important rule of the department concerned protecting staff from exposure to radiation. Audrey explained that above the entrance to each x-ray room was an oval red light; if the light was switched on, staff were not allowed to enter as this indicated that x-rays were being taken and radiation was present. For health and safety reasons it was compulsory for all permanent x-ray staff to wear monitoring badges on their uniforms during each shift and these were inspected regularly to check whether the wearer had been exposed to excess radiation. If high levels were found, that particular member of staff could possibly be reprimanded for taking unnecessary health risks. In each room large, lead-lined screens protected staff from radiation exposure and heavy-leaded jackets, worn  like tabards, were also provided. These were essential if a patient needed to be held or supported during an x-ray.

After the brief introductions we were given our first tasks. (Audrey reiterated the importance of protecting ourselves and made a point of reminding us that department health and safety rules were to be strictly observed, at the same time as reassuring us that there would always be a member of staff on hand to explain anything of which we were unsure.) Before she left us to our tasks, she showed us into a tiny room where the bedpans and urine bottles were stored. Patients sometimes needed to use them, particularly if they were elderly and on stretchers, so she went through the procedure of how the steriliser worked before disappearing into her office. Sheila, a tall, bespectacled girl, was sent to the office to file x-ray reports, while Anne, the redhead who had nearly fainted in the laboratory, and I were sent to file x-ray films in numerous large boxes that lined the main corridor, which led from Casualty into X-ray. The boxes were in alphabetical order and were the overflow from two storage rooms already bursting at the seams. Although it was repetitive work, the job suited me because I could see everything that was going on in nearby Casualty and there was a constant stream of injured patients meandering backwards and forwards all afternoon. Poor Anne looked quite sick and very noticeably tried to avert her eyes at every opportunity, but I was in my element.

My first day came to an end and I got changed and hung up my new uniform in the locker room (I made a mental note to try at all costs to exchange them for ones that actually fitted me, at least in one or two places) before heading out to join the bus queue going back to the town centre. Looking back now,  the contrast between the solid, traditional stone buildings behind me, erected a century earlier, and the shining concrete and glass new wing, opened only months before, probably never even entered my head, yet in many ways they symbolised the town itself. Built upon the once vastly prosperous but now fading cotton industry, and yet determined to join in the post-war development boom, redundant mill chimneys and new industrial estates and inadequate back-to-back terraced houses mixed with one or two affluent areas with large houses and large numbers of newly constructed square boxes aspiring to be family homes. The Beatles, the Rolling Stones, the swinging sixties, sex, drugs and rock’n’roll ... it was all happening. But not to anyone I knew!

Blackburn and the whole of that part of east Lancashire had developed throughout the previous century on the back of the cotton industry and a quirk of nature: the weather. The unique microclimate created by damp air rolling off the surrounding moors and down the streams into the valleys, where the mills were built to use the water in their production processes, created particularly humid conditions that vastly reduced breakage of the fine cotton thread when it was being woven into cloth on the old, steam-driven looms. By the end of the nineteenth century, Lancashire was producing most of the cotton cloth exported to the far corners of the British Empire via the sweatshops of Manchester and the ships out of Liverpool, but by the 1960s the industry was in serious decline, overtaken by American technology and cheap labour costs on the Indian sub-continent.

Taking my favourite upstairs front seat on the double-decker Blackburn Corporation bus, I could see the Leeds-Liverpool  canal running alongside the road on the left, while on the right were empty mill premises and large areas of rubble, where whole streets of terraced houses had been demolished. Further down on the left were the railway sidings and goods warehouses, no doubt once a hive of activity but now partially abandoned, before coming to Darwen Street bridge, a massive Victorian steel and cast-iron railway bridge across the main road where two branch lines joined before coming in to Blackburn Station.

The bus terminal was directly in the centre of town. Known as the Boulevard, it was a sprawling area of individual bus shelters, bordered on one side by the smoke-blackened stonework of the railway station and on the other by ornate metal railings surrounding the grounds of Blackburn Cathedral, which everyone used as a short cut between the shops and the bus station. After changing buses, my route home took me past the newly rebuilt market hall, all concrete and glass, across the road from the large, red brick buildings of the local Thwaites Brewery, who still used carts pulled by huge dray horses to deliver their barrels of beer to town centre public houses. Further along the road we passed an even more extensive area of demolished properties, all now landscaped and proudly sporting two new, high-rise blocks of local authority flats, together with the Larkhill Health Centre. Soon my journey came to its conclusion at the two-up, two-down terraced house in Florence Street where I was born and lived with my parents and my sister Pat.

Bringing up two young daughters in early post-war Britain couldn’t have been easy. Dad had served in the Navy and, after being demobbed, had found work in a factory. Mum was a bookbinder. Money was always tight and it must have been  a daily struggle for them trying to make ends meet, yet when I look at the faded photographs of my childhood and see the rainbow-coloured, knitted cardigans, the ill-fitting, hand-medown dresses and oversized shoes, I can’t help but smile and shed the occasional tear. Nothing was ever wasted. Even the hearthrugs, proudly displayed in front of the fire, were homemade using old coats and faded curtains, anything that would keep the cold from our feet.

Like many hundreds of others in Blackburn, luxury came in the form of a tin bath in front of the open fire in the kitchen on Friday nights. We didn’t have a bathroom or running hot water; every drop of water had to be heated up on the tiny gas stove until there was enough for both my sister and me to bathe in. The solitary small coal fire had to heat the whole house, so perhaps it wasn’t surprising that the subsequent cold and damp took its toll on my health. At the age of four I suffered a serious bout of rheumatic fever followed soon afterwards by tonsillitis. It became necessary to admit me to hospital to have my tonsils out and the nurses on the ward looked after me wonderfully. When I returned home all I could think about was becoming a nurse.

Unfortunately school intervened first and I hated every minute of it, not least because the headmistress (a nun) could have given Attila the Hun a run for his money. Even worse, I was advised by the careers teacher that in order to be accepted as a cadet nurse I needed to demonstrate that I had an aptitude to study, which meant staying on at school for a further year to take my GCEs. With gritted teeth I got my head down, eventually managing to achieve a handful of passes. When I left school, nursing was seen as a vocation rather than a job or a  career. The pay was poor and the discipline strict. You didn’t have to be exceptionally clever, but what you did need was an abundance of common sense, a willingness to work hard and a genuine desire to care for others.

 



My first week as a cadet was spent filing hundreds of x-rays and reports, but after a week of filing I was finally asked to look after an actual patient. An elderly lady called Agnes, who had been brought through from Casualty, needed someone to stay with her while she waited on her trolley for her x-ray. The attendant nurse had to return immediately to Casualty as they were overwhelmed with patients and I was thrilled to be entrusted with the task.

Agnes was in her eighties but single-handedly ran her own small tobacconist shop in Blackburn town centre. That day she had turned around to get a box of matches for a scruffy, middle-aged customer when the man vaulted over the counter, without warning, and demanded money from the till. When she screamed, he pulled out an axe and hit her viciously about the head and face several times before callously stepping over her and stealing the takings. Seeing someone about to enter the shop he fled through the back door. The customer who came in heard moaning and found Agnes on the floor behind the counter bleeding profusely, he immediately called for an ambulance and the police, and stayed to comfort her until they arrived. The ambulance men were on the scene within minutes and, after first checking her blood pressure and pulse, covered her wounds with bandages. She was seen immediately on her arrival into Casualty, not least because she looked as though she had been in a massacre, blood was pouring through her  bandages and her clothing was soaked with it. She was obviously going to require extensive stitching but first it was necessary to x-ray her in case she had fractures and needed surgery (in which case, any suturing would have been a waste of time as the stitches would have had to be removed for the doctors to have a good look inside), and also to make sure that no fragments of bone or splinters from the weapon itself were floating loose inside the wounds.

Agnes was obviously traumatised by the attack and was shaking violently from fear and shock. In order to get a good focus on the films, I was detailed to remain with her to prevent the x-ray plates from moving, so the radiographer handed me a lead jacket to wear. While holding numerous different-sized x-ray plates against her face, some of the dressings came loose and I was sickened by what I saw. There were a number of very deep gaping wounds on both sides of her face and her cheeks were split wide open enabling me to see her teeth, facial bones and tongue very clearly through the gashes. Although my heart was racing I kept talking to her to try and reassure her (and myself!) that she was in safe hands. It baffled me how anyone could do this to such a frail and helpless old lady. Agnes held on to my hand with a vice-like grip and wept pitifully while her x-rays were being taken. The films clearly showed that she had fractures of her skull, facial bones and right wrist, where she had tried to defend herself. Her deep lacerations would require many stitches. It was an absolute miracle she had survived.

The police arrived at the hospital after examining the scene to tell Agnes they had caught her attacker hiding in the outside lavatory, unable to escape because the backyard wall was too high to climb and was festooned with barbed wire. He was  found cowering behind the door, still clutching the axe and covered in Agnes’s blood. After a violent struggle, involving several police officers, he was eventually subdued, placed in custody and charged with armed robbery and attempted murder.

Once her x-rays were completed Agnes was taken back to Casualty, prior to being admitted to a surgical ward for observation and treatment. I never saw her again, but her story was in the local newspaper that same evening and I told my mum about my involvement in assisting her. I passed Agnes’s little shop every day on my way to work and paid particular attention to see if it opened up again, but after two or three months it was boarded up and never reopened.

Slowly but surely I began to settle into the routine. As first-year cadets our duties were mainly office work, chaperoning, calling patients in and assisting those who were in wheelchairs or on stretchers. Sheila, Anne and I were becoming good friends, although we rarely actually worked together and only really saw each other at break times, but we shared our experiences and felt that we were doing fine. We were all reluctant to work in the room where the deep x-rays were taken, mainly because this was Mr Wilson’s domain, but unfortunately we had no choice. Anne had already done a week in there and had hated it, but it was policy that each cadet should spend time in this room as it was so very different from the others. All x-rays taken in there were by pre-arranged appointment, usually following a referral from a GP who reported the patient’s symptoms and requested some form of barium x-ray. (Barium is a white, radio-opaque solution, which means it will show up on x-ray.) With the help of a special fluorescent screen that is  placed in front of the patient, the radiologist can see the bones clearly but only a vague outline of the organs, rather like looking at an ordinary x-ray. When barium is swallowed or inserted into the rectum, the organs become clear and any gastrointestinal abnormalities can be observed. X-rays are taken and reported on by the radiologist – all the findings of the investigations requested by a GP or a doctor within the hospital are recorded and a written report is sent to the doctor, who will then decide on an appropriate course of action.

Inevitably, some four weeks into my time as a cadet, I was moved to the deep x-ray room. I was forewarned by everyone to keep very quiet during the procedures and not to get in Mr Wilson’s way, as he wasn’t renowned for his patience. I had never been in the room before, which was dark and gloomy with a special kind of x-ray table in the centre. Thick electrical cables ran across the floor, a number of heavy lead jackets were hanging over a sturdy rail and in one corner was the screen which staff stood behind to protect themselves from radiation. There was a stool to assist the patient to climb on to the table, which was quite high, and a small dressing trolley carrying the equipment necessary for the various procedures. A small square door set in the wall at the back of the room opened up into a cupboard that had a second connecting door, which itself opened into an adjoining room. This cupboard was used to pass exposed x-ray plates through to the dark room where a member of staff was waiting to collect and process them. The two doors were never usually opened together during procedures, because any light could ruin the films (just like any other domestic camera film), so a primitive system of knocks was used to communicate, ensuring that lights were  off and doors remained firmly closed until transfers had been complete.

On my first day working with Mr Wilson I felt sure that I would throw up because I was so nervous and I staggered around under the weight of my protective lead jacket. Hoping I would be inconspicuous, I backed into a corner and waited for the miserable old duffer to arrive. Two patients had already been asked to get changed and had been shown into cubicles where gowns were provided for them to change into. Patients usually put on two gowns, one that was similar to a nightdress that fastened with tapes down the back but invariably gaped wide open, and then a dressing gown to hide their blushes. They had to sit and wait inside their respective cubicles until called. I was relieved to find that a junior radiographer was also present, whose main function was to insert the films and set the required exposures. At least I wasn’t going to be on my own with him.

The first patient was called in. He was asked to remove his dressing gown and climb on to the table. The deep x-ray room table was very different to the examination tables in the other rooms and the technical name for it was a Diagnostic Tilting Fluoroscopy Table. These tables could be manoeuvred electrically from a prone position into a vertical position at the push of a button, and a fluorescent screen was then swung around in front of the patient. This screen was attached to the metal frame of the table and could also be moved up and down manually on a wheeled drivepath, allowing the radiologist to examine the patient from neck to pelvis in one slow but easy pass. The table surface was black Bakelite, and was cold and uncomfortable, with a footrest at one end. As the first patient removed his  dressing gown I felt myself go hot around the collar and didn’t know where to look. He had put his hospital gown on back to front and was so obese that it barely covered him anyway, leaving absolutely nothing to the imagination. I had never seen a naked man before and my face must have said it all as the radiographer looked at me and smirked. I escorted the man back to his cubicle while he quickly reversed his attire, before returning to find Mr Wilson waiting impatiently, tapping his fingers and checking his watch.

‘Lights,’ he bellowed, and the room was immediately plunged into complete darkness. Initially it was so dark that I literally couldn’t see my hand in front of my face and it took a couple of minutes before I was able to focus. Patient and table were manoeuvred into an upright position so that he was standing on the footrest on one end of the table with an illuminated x-ray plate in front of his chest. He was asked to stand as straight as possible and then given a beaker of barium to hold in his left hand. On Mr Wilson’s instruction he took a mouthful of the white chalky liquid and held it there until told to swallow. When the screen moved up to his neck he swallowed on command, grimacing at the taste, and on the glowing fluorescent screen I could see the barium progress down his throat and into his stomach. Very interesting and very clever, I thought. Mr Wilson muttered something about a ‘stricture’ but at the time I didn’t dare ask what it was.
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